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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its April 2, 2015 meeting.

March 5, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Patti Anania (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Ernest McDuffie, Danny Ferreira, Leroy Kelly Ted Wendler, Pat Schorr, Keith Johnson, Danny Becton (arr. 4:34)
Excused: John Campbell, Marc El Hassan, Chuck Kleeman
Absent: James Edwards
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Laura Stagner – Housing and Community Development Division; Joe Andrews, Ralph Hodges, Marcella Lowe
Chairwoman Anania convened the meeting at 4:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the February 5, 2015 meeting as distributed – unanimously approved.

Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund 
Laura Stagner of the Housing and Community Development Division distributed a handout describing the fund’s programs and a copy of Mayor Brown’s Executive Order 2014-05 re-establishing the NWJEDF board. Eight of the nine board members have been appointed. The $25 million to establish the NWJEDF came from the Better Jacksonville Plan bond program and is one of the subjects under review by Council Member Boyer’s Special CIP Committee, which will determine how much funding is available for use on future projects. There is currently approximately $5.3 million in interest earnings and program income (loan repayments) being evaluated for availability. The program does not have funding for support staff and hiring outside expertise, so has appointed 3 members of the governing board with considerable lending experience to serve as a loan underwriting committee to evaluate proposals. Two projects were recently introduced into City Council – First Coast No More Homeless Pets (just approved) and an infrastructure grant to a Church’s Chicken franchise (still pending). 
Ms. Stagner reported that the City is actively pursuing enforcement action against several projects that are not in compliance with their funding agreements, including filing lawsuits to recover funds. The commission asked for a list of the status of all the NWJEDF projects, including which are pending enforcement action. In response to a question from Commissioner Radlinski, Ms. Stagner stated that she is developing a set of operating policies and procedures and will present them to her board at their March meeting. Mr. Radlinski suggested that the fund needs better definitions for the terms “construction costs” and “other development costs” so that applicants know what is and is not covered and so that the NWJEDF board can properly evaluate applications.
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews questioned the calculation in pending ordinance 2015-150 of the JEA annual contribution to the City based on the multiplication of a millage rate by the number of kilowatt hours of electricity sold and the number of cubic feet of water sold. He believes a better definition or explanation of the millage rate and the calculation is needed in this ordinance, perhaps incorporating historical information about how the calculation has traditionally been done.
Auditor’s report

Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that three reports have been released recently: #761 – Quarterly Budget Report for the 3 Months Ending December 31, 2014; #762 – City payroll audit, and #763 – JTA payroll audit. Mr. Carter also reported that the Council Auditor’s Office would be undergoing its peer review site visit in April. Finally, in response to a question raised by the commission at its February meeting, Mr. Carter explained that the Sheriff’s Office has accumulated a year-end budget savings and has received permission from the City Council to apply those savings to the succeeding year’s budget lapse on the department. Commissioner McDuffie questioned the wisdom of accruing year-end surpluses by restricting spending when the department frequently bemoans its lack of sufficient personnel on the street to deal with the City’s crime problem.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that he had met last week with former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews and reviewed several bills. The primary items of interest were 2015-150 and 2015-151, bills approving a change in the JEA annual contribution to the City, pension plan, and other factors in return for a one-time contribution of $120 million to be used by the City to accelerate its pay-down of unfunded accrued liability on the Police and  Fire Pension Fund. Mr. Radlinski had drafted a number of objections to passage of the two ordinances on a variety of grounds, including the following: the commission has expressed fundamental disapproval of pension reform proposals based on the framework of the existing plan deriving from the so-called “30-year agreement” between the City and the Police and Fire Pension Fund, which the commission believes is a collective bargaining agreement that exceeds the state statutory limit of 3 years; the City cannot afford the loss of JEA contribution revenue given its current budget strictures; the authorization for JEA to utilize internal and outside counsel separate from the Office of General Counsel tends to undermine one of the pillars of consolidation; the separation of JEA employees from the General Employees’ Pension Plan will likely weaken the financial underpinnings of that plan through reduced employer and employee contributions; and the timing is bad for the City and JEA to borrow several hundred million dollars and invest it in the PFPF to pay down the unfunded liability, given that the stock markets are at all-time highs and the likelihood is very strong that the markets will make a downward correction in the future and undermine any gains from the infusion of additional capital.
Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission opposes passage of 2015-150 and -151 for the reasons outlined above – approved 9-0.
On the subject of pension reform, Commissioner Wendler reported that he had talked with Florida Public Employee Relations Commission Chairman Mike Hogan about what mechanism could be used to get the so-called “30-year agreement” before the PERC for a ruling on whether or not it constitutes a collective bargaining agreement and, if so, whether it does or does not violate the prohibition against agreements exceeding three years. Mr. Hogan told him that if a member of an affected collective bargaining unit was to file a complaint with the PERC about the agreement, the agency would have to address it. Mr. Wendler also believes that an employee in the General Employees’ Pension Plan would have standing before PERC to challenge the proposed changes to the PFPF on the grounds that the changes could harm the funding of the GEPP. Commissioner Schorr noted that the Council also heard last week in committee debate about newly released mortality tables that, if adopted, would substantially increase the City’s liability for all its pension plans because of the longer lifespans it contains.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Anania reported that the committee had not met this month to allow the new commissioner orientation to take place. Several new audits/reports have been released in the last month and commissioners were requested to volunteer to perform the audit reviews.
#760 Jacksonville Port Authority Accounts Payable Audit – Commissioner El Hassan had previously performed this review but could not be present at the meeting; he will give his report at the next meeting.
#759 Report on Statement of County-Funded, Court-Related Functions – Commissioner Kelly volunteered to perform this review.

#761 Quarterly Budget Summary for the Three Months Ending December 31, 2014 – unassigned.

#762 City Payroll Audit – Commissioners Wendler and Schorr volunteered to perform this review.

#763 JTA Payroll Audit - Commissioners Wendler and Schorr volunteered to perform this review.
Chair’s Comments
Chairwoman Anania reported that the new commissioner orientation session had been held prior to the commission meeting in place of the Audit Committee. Former commissioner Marcella Lowe encouraged all commissioners who have not been through an orientation to consider doing so at the next opportunity.  Ms. Anania also reported that the Inspector General Selection Committee, of which the Chair of the TRUE Commission is a member, has begun meeting. She is assured by Acting Inspector General Sheryl Steckler that the Inspector General’s Office will be very interested in reviewing departmental standard operating procedures and contract management practices – two issues of great interest to the TRUE Commission in the past.
Old Business
In answer to a question posed by the Legislative Tracking Committee last week about the amount of money in the Public Works Department’s General Capital Projects Subfund 322, Tommy Carter reported that there is approximately $6.4 million currently in the account, of which $2.4 million is proposed to be appropriated by Ordinance 2015-146 to the State Attorney’s Office construction project to complete build-out of the first floor of the former federal courthouse.
Commissioner Wendler stated that fixing the problems of the Police and Fire Pension Fund, when that happens, will leave the City facing similar problems with the General Employees’ Pension Plan and the Correctional Officers Pension. He cautioned that achieving an average rate of return is practically meaningless in the grand scheme of pension health, because earning less than the assumed return of 7% in any year makes the long-term assumption of a 7% return extremely difficult to accomplish. He shared a chain of e-mails he has exchanged with Council Auditor Kirk Sherman posing questions about the PFPF’s latest audited financial statement for 2013-14 and questioning how the application of new Government Accounting Standards Board regulations, which are more stringent than before, actually produced an improvement in the PFPF’s financial report when it should logically have produced the opposite. Mr. Wendler believes the Council Auditor or some other qualified expert needs to verify and explain the results reported in that financial statement before the Council makes a final decision on pension reform measures. He recommended that the TRUE Commission send a letter to the Mayor and City Council questioning the financial statement results and recommending another independent review.
New Business
None
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The commission’s next meeting will be on April 2, 2015.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:26 p.m.
Posted 3.10.15  11:00 a.m.
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